To Be Quoted On All Correspondence



### CONTRACT

**between**

**THE HEALTH AND SAFETY EXECUTIVE**

**and**

**PUBLIC SECTOR ACCESS LIMITED**

**for**

**THE PROVISION OF MARKET RESEARCH INTO POTENTIAL HEALTH & SAFETY PRODUCTS**

**CONTENTS**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Clause** | **Clause No.** |
| General Conditions | 1 |
| Entire Agreement | 2 |
| Statement of Service Requirements | 3 |
| Management of the Contract | 4 |
| Duration | 5 |
| Costs | 6 |
| IR35 – Intermediaries Legislation | 7 |
| Tax Status | 8 |
| Invoicing and Payments | 9 |
| Deliverables | 10 |
| Intellectual Property | 11 |
| Access to HSE Premises | 12 |
| Confidentiality | 13 |
| Publication | 14 |
| Variation | 15 |
| Governing Law | 16 |
| Termination | 17 |
| Signatories |  |
|  |  |

**Schedules and Annexes**

Schedule A Statement of Service Requirement

Schedule B HSE Standard Terms and Conditions

Schedule C Processing Personal Data and Data Subjects

Annex 1 Contact List

Annex 2 HSE Travel and Subsistence Rates

This Contract is made between:

The **HEALTH AND SAFETY EXECUTIVE** (acting as part of the Crown) of Redgrave Court, Merton Road, Bootle, Merseyside, L20 7HS (hereinafter called ‘the HSE’ of the one part) and

**PUBLIC SECTOR ACCESS LIMITED**, company registration number 14353323 and whose registered office is at 23 Westfield Close, Bath BA2 2EB (hereinafter ‘the Contractor’ of the other part), in accordance with the details, terms and conditions stated herein.

**WHEREAS**

The Contractor was successful as a result of a competitive tender exercise to deliver the services described in Schedule A.

**1 GENERAL CONDITIONS**

1.1 This Contract will be subject to the HSE Standard Terms and Conditions of Contract for the Provision of Services, attached as Schedule B. However, where any conflict exists between the clauses in this Contract and the Terms and Conditions at Schedule B, then the clauses in this Contract will prevail. The Clauses in this Contract and the Terms and Conditions at Schedule B will also govern all Purchase Orders placed against this Contract.

**2 ENTIRE AGREEMENT**

2.1 This Contract constitutes the entire agreement and understanding between the parties concerning the subject matter hereof and supercedes all prior agreements, both oral and written, representations, statements, negotiations and undertakings.

**3 STATEMENT OF SERVICE REQUIREMENTS**

3.1 The Contractor will carry out on behalf of the HSE a Statement of Services (hereinafter called the "Services") as detailed in Schedule A to this Contract.

3.2 The Contractor shall organise and conduct the entire Services in consultation with the HSE where appropriate, and provide all necessary resources of personnel, materials, Services and equipment, except for such resources that may be provided by the HSE at its discretion.

3.3 No undertaking shall be deemed to have been made by the HSE in respect of the total quantities or values of the Services to be ordered pursuant to this contract and the Contractor acknowledges and agrees that it has not entered into this contract on the basis of any such undertaking.

**4 MANAGEMENT OF THE CONTRACT**

4.1 The HSE Contract Manager who will be responsible for liaison and certifying completion of the provision and overall management of the Services is identified at Annex 1.

4.2 The Services will be monitored by the Contract Manager who will also evaluate the provision on completion.

4.3 In all cases, both parties will work within the agreed timescales/constraints and costs outlined at the beginning of the commission.

**5** **DURATION**

5.1 The Services shall be deemed to have commenced on 21 August 2023 and shall be completed by 01 March 2024.

**6** **COSTS**

6.1 The total amount to be paid by the HSE to the Contractor for the Services shall not exceed £12,200.00, exclusive of VAT where applicable.

6.2 Any additional costs will be agreed in advance with the HSE Contract Manager and subject to clause 15 Variation to Contract.

6.3 Where appropriate, and subject to the HSE Contract Manager’s approval, actual and reasonable travel and subsistence costs shall be payable in line with the rates agreed at Annex 2.

**7 IR35 – INTERMEDIARIES LEGISLATION**

7.1      HSE has undertaken an IR35 assessment of this engagement, and the HMRC online assessment tool determined that IR35 does not apply to this engagement.

**8 TAX STATUS**

8.1 Where the Contractor, or its staff, is liable to be taxed in the UK in respect of consideration received under this contract, it shall at all times comply with the Income Tax (Earnings and Pensions) Act 2003 (ITEPA) and all other statues and regulations relating to income tax in respect of that consideration.

8.2 Where the Contractor, or its staff, is liable to National Insurance Contributions (NICs) in respect of consideration received under this contract, it shall at all times comply with the Social Security Contributions and Benefits Act 1992 (SSCBA) and all other statutes and regulations relating to NICs in respect of that consideration.

8.3 HSE may, at any time request that the Contractor provides information which demonstrates how it, or its staff, complies with Clauses 8.1 and 8.2 above or why those Clauses do not apply to it.

8.4 A request under Clause 8.3 above may specify the information which the Contractor, or its staff, must provide and the period within which that information must be provided.

8.5 HSE may terminate this contract if

a) in the case of a request mentioned in Clause 8.3 above-

(i) The Contractor, or its staff, fails to provide information in response to the request within a reasonable time, or

(ii) The Contractor, or its staff, provides information which is inadequate to demonstrate either how it complies with Clauses 8.1 and 8.2 above or why those Clauses do not apply to it;

(b) in the case of a request mentioned in Clause 8.4 above, The Contractor, or its staff, fails to provide the specified information within the specified period, or

(c) it receives information which demonstrates that, at any time when Clauses 8.1 and 8.2 apply the Contractor, or its staff, is not complying with those Clauses.

8.6 HSE may supply any information which it receives under Clause 8.3 to the Commissioners of His Majesty’s Revenue and Customs for the purposes of the collection and management of revenue for which they are responsible.

**9 INVOICING AND PAYMENTS**

9.1 All invoices raised must include the relevant Purchase Order number which will be issued by HSE Procurement Unit. Failure to include the Purchase Order Number may delay payment. Invoices should be submitted electronically in PDF format to [APinvoices-HAS-U@gov.sscl.com](mailto:APinvoices-HAS-U@gov.sscl.com).

9.2 Invoices should also include details of work satisfactorily carried out and any VAT properly chargeable.

9.3 HSE shall make payment of agreed costs, in arrears, within 30days of the acceptance of the invoice. For all payment related queries please call the Shared Services Connected Limited (SSCL) Contact Centre on 0345 241 5356 quoting the relevant Purchase Order number. In some instances HAS-finance-ap-enquiries@gov.sscl.com may be able to assist with payment queries.

9.4 The Contractor shall send a copy invoice along with details of any work satisfactory carried out to the HSE Contract Manager identified at Annex 1.

**10 DELIVERABLES**

10.1 The Contractor shall provide the services as described in Schedule A.

**11 INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY**

11.1 Your attention is drawn to clauses E8 within Schedule B of the attached standard terms and conditions.

**12 ACCESS TO HSE PREMISES**

12.1 It shall be the Contractor’s responsibility to ensure that, where access to HSE Premises or HSE confidential information is necessary, personnel engaged in the performance of this Contract shall have undergone pre-employment checks covering identity, the last three years employment history, nationality and immigration status and criminal record for unspent convictions. Such checks shall meet the requirements of HMG Baseline Security Standard.

12.2 HSE reserves the right, at its sole discretion, to carry out audits and spot checks at any time during the Contract Period to satisfy itself that the checks have been carried out. Guidance on pre-employment checks may be found at <http://www.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/sites/default/files/resources/hmg-personnel-security-controls.pdf>

**13 CONFIDENTIALITY**

13.1 The Contractor shall not at any time divulge any information or material acquired during the performance of this Contract to any third party without prior permission in writing of the Executive, except where required in the course of any legal proceedings.

13.2 The Contractor shall keep documents and other materials produced or acquired in the course of the contract in accordance with The Criminal Procedure and Investigations Act 1996 (CPIA).

13.3 HSE may disclose the Confidential Information of the Contractor:

### on a confidential basis to any Central Government Body for any proper purpose of the Authority or of the relevant Central Government Body;

### to Parliament and Parliamentary Committees or if required by any Parliamentary reporting requirement;

### to the extent that the Authority (acting reasonably) deems disclosure necessary or appropriate in the course of carrying out its public functions;

### on a confidential basis to a professional adviser, consultant, supplier or other person engaged by any of the entities described in Clause 13.3(a) (including any benchmarking organisation) for any purpose relating to or connected with this Contract;

### on a confidential basis for the purpose of the exercise of its rights under this Contract; or

### on a confidential basis to a proposed Successor Body in connection with any assignment, novation or disposal of any of its rights, obligations or liabilities under this Contract,

and for the purposes of the foregoing, references to disclosure on a confidential basis shall mean disclosure subject to a confidentiality agreement or arrangement containing terms no less stringent than those placed on the Authority under this Clause.

**14 PUBLICATION**

14.1 The parties acknowledge that, except for any information which is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of the FOIA, the content of this Contract is not Confidential Information. HSE shall be responsible for determining in its absolute discretion whether any of the content of the Contract is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of the FOIA.

14.2 Notwithstanding any other term of this Contract, the Contractor hereby gives his consent for HSE to publish the Contract in its entirety, including from time to time agreed changes to the Contract, to the general public.

14.3 HSE may consult with the Contractor to inform its decision regarding any redactions but HSE shall have the final decision in its absolute discretion.

14.4 The Contractor shall assist and co-operate with HSE to enable HSE to publish this Contract.

**15 VARIATION TO CONTRACT**

15.1 Except where expressly stated in this contract, no change, amendment or modification shall be effective unless in writing and signed by the duly authorised representatives of both parties.

15.2 Any agreed changes to the Contract or Schedule A (Statement of Service Requirement) will be in the form of a Contract Change Note (CCN), which will be raised and issued by the HSE Procurement Unit.

**16 GOVERNING LAW**

16.1 This Contract shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with English law and the Parties submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of England and Wales.

**17 TERMINATION**

17.1 this Contract may be terminated by either party by giving one months written notice. In the event of termination by HSE, the Contractor shall be provided with any re-imbursement of costs, actually and reasonably incurred, up to the date of termination, subject to the limit specified in Clause 6 above.

As Witnessed at the Hands of the Parties

**SIGNATORIES**

In Witness Whereof this Contract has been agreed :

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Signature |  |
| Name in Capitals |  |
| Position |  |
| Date |  |
| Duly authorised to sign on behalf of  **PUBLIC SECTOR ACCESS LIMITED**  23 Westfield Close, Bath BA2 2EB | |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Signature |  |
| Name in Capitals |  |
| Position | Procurement Manager |
| Date |  |
| Duly authorised to sign on behalf of the  **HEALTH AND SAFETY EXECUTIVE**  Procurement Unit, Building 2.3, Redgrave Court, Merton Road, Bootle, Merseyside L20 7HS | |

**Schedule A**

**STATEMENT OF SERVICE REQUIREMENT**

The Contractor shall undertake the following Statement of Service titled The Provision of Market Research into Potential Health & Safety Products, dated 15 June 2023 and referenced HSE/T4377:



and the Contractor’s proposal and costs as embedded below:



**Schedule B**

**THE HEALTH AND SAFETY EXECUTIVE (HSE)**

**TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT FOR THE PROVISION OF SERVICES**

**TABLE OF CONTENTS**

**A. General Provisions**

A1 Definitions

A2 Interpretation

A3 Contract Period

A4 Contractor’s Status

A5 Entire Agreement

A6 Notices

A7 Conflicts of Interest

A8 Fraud, Bribery and Corruption

**B. Provision of the Services**

B1 The Services

B2 Contractor’s Personnel

B3 Legitimacy of the Workforce

B4 Inspection of Premises and Nature of Services

B5 HSE Property

B6 Purchasing on behalf of HSE

B7 Equipment

**C. Payment and Contract Price**

C1 Contract Price

C2 Invoicing and Payment

C3 Value Added Tax (VAT)

C4 Tax Status

C5 Prompt Payment to Sub-Contractors

C6 Recovery of Sums Due

**D. Statutory Obligations and Regulations**

D1 Prevention of Corruption

D2 Equality and Diversity

D3 The Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999

D4 Environmental Requirements

D5 Health and Safety

D6 TUPE

D7 Welsh Language Scheme

**E. Protection of Information**

E1 Data Protection Act

E2 Official Secrets Acts 1911, 1989, Section 182 of the Finance Act 1989

E3 Confidentiality

E4 Publication of the Contract

E5 Freedom of Information

E6 Publicity, Media and Official Enquiries

E7 Security

E8 Intellectual Property Rights

E9 Retention of Documentation and Right of Audit

E10 Security of Confidential Information

E11 Baseline Personnel Security Standard

E12 GDPR Data Protection

**F. Control of the Contract**

F1 Assignment and Sub-Contracting

F2 Waiver

F3 Variation by HSE

F4 Variation by the Contractor

F5 Severability

F6 Remedies Cumulative

**G. Liabilities**

G1 Indemnity and Insurance

G2 Professional Indemnity

G3 Warranties and Representations

**H. Default, Disruption and Termination**

H1 Termination on Insolvency and Change of Control

H2 Termination on Default

H3 Break

H4 Recovery Upon Termination

H5 Force Majeure

**I. Disputes and Law**

I1 Dispute Resolution

I2 Arbitration

I3 Governing Law

**A GENERAL PROVISIONS**

**A1 Definitions**

A1.1 In these Terms and Conditions of Contract the following definitions shall apply:

“Condition” means a condition of this contract;

“Confidential Information” means any information, which has been designated as confidential by either Party in writing or that ought reasonably to be considered as confidential however it is conveyed or on what media it is stored, including information that relates to the business, affairs, developments, trade secrets, know-how, personnel, and suppliers of the Contractor, including Intellectual Property Rights, together with all information derived from the above, and any other information clearly designated as being confidential (whether or not it is marked as “confidential”) or which ought reasonably to be considered to be confidential;

“Contract” means the agreement between HSE and the Contractor consisting of the Specification, the HSE Form of Agreement or Purchase Order, these Conditions and any other documents or parts of documents relating to the Contract;

“Contract Manager” means the person for the time being appointed by HSE as being authorised to administer the Contract on behalf of HSE or such person as may be nominated by the Contract Manager to act on its behalf.

“Contractor” means the person, firm or company to whom the Contract is issued;

“Environmental Information Regulations” means the Environmental Information Regulations 2004 and any guidance and/or codes of practice issued by the Information Commissioner or relevant government department in relation to such legislation;

“Equipment” means the Contractor’s equipment, plant, materials and such other items supplied and used by the Contractor in the performance of its obligations under the Contract.

"FOIA" means the Freedom of Information Act 2000 and any subordinate legislation made under this Act from time to time together with any guidance and/or codes of practice issued by the Information Commissioner in relation to such legislation;

“HSE” means the Health and Safety Executive acting as part of the Crown;

"Information"has the meaning given under section 84 of the FOIA;

“Parties” means HSE and the Contractor;

"Requests for Information" shall have the meaning set out in FOIA or any apparent request for information under the FOIA, the Environmental Information Regulations as relevant (where the meaning set out for the term “request” shall apply);

“Schedule” means a schedule attached to, and forming part of, the Contract.

“Services” means the services to be provided as specified in the specification and shall include any materials, articles and/or goods necessary to provide the Services;

“Specification” means the description of the Services to be supplied under the Contract as set out in Schedule A.

“Staff” means all persons employed by the Contractor to perform the Contract together with the Contractor’s servants, agents and sub-contractors used in the performance of the Contract.

“GDPR Clause Definitions”:

Data Protection Legislation: (i) the GDPR, the LED and any applicable national implementing Laws as amended from time to time (ii) the DPA 2018 to the extent that it relates to processing of personal data and privacy; (iii) all applicable Law about the processing of personal data and privacy.

Data Protection Impact Assessment: an assessment by the Controller of the impact of the envisaged processing on the protection of Personal Data.

Controller, Processor, Data Subject, Personal Data, Personal Data Breach, Data Protection Officer take the meaning given in the GDPR.

Data Loss Event: any event that results, or may result, in unauthorised access to Personal Data held by the Contractor under this Contract, and/or destruction of Personal Data in breach of this Contract, including any Personal Data Breach.

Data Subject Request: a request made by, or on behalf of, a Data Subject in accordance with rights granted pursuant to the Data Protection Legislation to access their Personal Data.

DPA 2018: Data Protection Act 2018.

GDPR: the UK General Data Protection Regulation (2018).

Joint Controllers: where two or more Controllers jointly determine the purposes and means of processing.

LED: Law Enforcement Directive.

Protective Measures: appropriate technical and organisational measures which may include: pseudonymising and encrypting Personal Data, ensuring confidentiality, integrity, availability and resilience of systems and services, ensuring that availability of and access to Personal Data can be restored in a timely manner after an incident, and regularly assessing and evaluating the effectiveness of the such measures adopted by it.

Sub-processor: any third Party appointed to process Personal Data on behalf of that Processor related to this Contract.

**A2 Interpretation**

A2.1 The interpretation and construction of this Contract shall be subject to the following provisions:

The terms and expressions set out in A1.1 shall have the meanings ascribed therein;

Words importing the singular meaning include where the context so admits the plural meaning and vice versa;

Words importing the masculine include the feminine and the neuter;

Reference to a Condition is a reference to the whole of that Condition unless stated otherwise;

Reference to a Condition is a reference to a paragraph within a Condition unless stated otherwise;

Reference to any statute, enactment, order, regulation or other similar instrument shall be construed as a reference to the statute, enactment, order, regulation or instrument as amended by any subsequent enactment, modification, order, regulation or instrument as subsequently amended or re-enacted;

Reference to any person shall include natural persons and partnerships, firms and other incorporated bodies and all other legal persons of whatever kind and however constituted and their successors and permitted assigns or transferees;

The words “include”, “includes” and “including” are to be construed as if they were immediately followed by the words “without limitation”; and

Headings are included in this Contract for ease of reference only and shall not affect the interpretation or construction of this Contract.

**A3 Contract Period**

A3.1 The Services shall finish on a date agreed between HSE and the Contractor.

A3.2 If completion of the Services is delayed by reason of any act or default of HSE or any other circumstance which is beyond the control of the Contractor, the time for completion shall be extended by such period as may be reasonable, provided that:

(a) on being aware of the nature and extent of the delay the Contractor shall forthwith notify HSE of such nature and extent;

(b) the delay was unforeseeable when the Contract commenced; the Contractor takes all reasonable steps to minimise the delay.

A3.3 The Contractor shall not be entitled to an extension of time where such delay is attributable to any negligence, default, acts or omissions on his part.

**A4 Contractor’s Status**

A4.1 At all times during the contract period the Contractor shall be an independent contractor. Nothing in this Contract shall be construed as creating a partnership, a contract of employment or a relationship of principal and agent between HSE and the Contractor. Neither Party shall be authorised to act in the name of, or on behalf of, or otherwise bind the other Party save as expressly permitted by the terms of the Contract.

**A5 Entire Agreement**

A5.1 This Contract constitutes the entire agreement between the Partiesrelating to the subject matter of the Contract. The Contract supersedes all prior negotiations, representations, understandings and undertakings, whether written or oral, except that this Condition shall not exclude liability in respect of any fraudulent misrepresentation.

A5.2 In the event of, and only to the extent of, any conflict between the clauses of the Contract, any document referred to in those clauses and the Schedules, the conflict shall be resolved in accordance with the following order of precedence:

(a) the clauses of the Contract;

(b) The Schedules; and

(c) any other document referred to in the clauses of the Contract.

**A6 Notices**

A6.1 Any notice given in connection with the Contract may be sent by hand or by post or by registered post or by the recorded delivery service or facsimile transmission, or other agreed telecommunication or electronic means. When it is sent or transmitted to the address of the party shown in the Contract, or to any other address agreed between the parties, it shall be deemed to have been received:

(a) if delivered by hand, on the day of delivery if it is the recipient’s business day and otherwise on the first business day of the recipient immediately following the day of delivery;

(b) if sent by first class prepaid post (or airmail if appropriate) on the third business day (or on the tenth business day in the case of airmail) after the day of posting;

(c) if sent by facsimile or other agreed telecommunication or electronic means:

(d) if transmitted between 09.00 and 17.00 on a business day (recipient’s time) on completion of receipt by the sender of verification of the transmission from the receiving instrument;

(e) if transmitted at any other time, at 09.00 on the first business day (recipient’s time) following the completion of receipt by the sender of verification of the transmission from the receiving instrument.

**A7 Conflicts of Interest**

A7.1 The Contractor shall take appropriate steps to ensure that neither the Contractor nor any Staff is placed in a position where, in the reasonable opinion of the HSE, there is or may be an actual conflict, or a potential conflict, between the pecuniary or personal interests of the Contractor and the duties owed to the HSE under the provisions of the Contract. The Contractor will disclose to the HSE full particulars of any such conflict of interest which may arise.

A7.2 The HSE reserves the right to terminate the Contract immediately by notice in writing and/or to take such other steps it deems necessary where, in the reasonable opinion of the HSE, there is or may be an actual conflict, or a potential conflict, between the pecuniary or personal interests of the Contractor and the duties owed to the HSE under the provisions of the Contract. The actions of the HSE pursuant to this clause shall not prejudice or affect any right of action or remedy which shall have accrued or shall thereafter accrue to the HSE.

**A8 Fraud, Bribery and Corruption**

A8.1 The Contractor shall safeguard HSE against fraud, bribery and corruption generally and, in particular, fraud, bribery and corruption on the part of the staff, or the Contractor’s directors and suppliers.  The Contractor shall notify HSE Procurement Unit by email, details provided at Annex 1 of this Contract, immediately if it has any reason to suspect that any potential fraud, bribery or corruption has occurred or is occurring or is likely to occur.  The Contractor shall not notify any other parties within HSE of the suspected, actual or potential fraud, bribery or corruption.

A8.2 If the Contractor or its Staff commits Fraud, Bribery or Corruption in relation to this or any other contract with the Crown (including the HSE) the HSE may:

(a) terminate the Contract and recover from the Contractor the amount of any loss suffered by the HSE resulting from the termination, including the cost reasonably incurred by the HSE of making other arrangements for the supply of the Services and any additional expenditure incurred by the HSE throughout the remainder of the Contract Period; or

(b) recover in full from the Contractor any other loss sustained by the HSE in consequence of any breach of this clause.

**B PROVISION OF THE SERVICES**

**B1 The Services**

B1.1 The Services shall be in accordance with the Contract specification and shall be performed with reasonable skill, care and diligence and to the reasonable satisfaction of HSE or its authorised representative. During the course of the Contract HSE or its authorised representative shall have the power to inspect and examine any work being performed under the Contract at any reasonable time. The Contractor shall give all such facilities as HSE or its authorised representative may reasonably require for such inspection and examination.

B1.2 Where the Services are to be carried out on HSE premises, on completion of the Services the Contractor shall remove his plant, equipment, unused materials and waste and leave the premises in the condition as found.

**B2 Contractor’s Personnel**

B2.1 If the Contract relates to the engagement of personnel provided by an agency, the Contractor should provide the relevant details as described in Clauses B2.4.

B2.2 The Contractor shall provide and maintain an organisation having the necessary facilities and employees of appropriate qualifications and experience to undertake the tasks identified in the specification.

B2.3 All persons employed on work relating to the Contract must have appropriate qualifications and competencies and be acceptable to HSE in all respects. Where requested full particulars of all personnel to be used shall be forwarded by the Contractor in advance to HSE for confirmation of their acceptability.

B2.4 Where requested the Contractor shall provide HSE with a list of names and official addresses of all persons who are or may be at any time concerned with the Services or any part of them, specifying the capacities in which they are to be employed and giving such other particulars and evidence of identity and any other supporting information which HSE may reasonably require.

B2.5 The Contractor shall take all reasonable steps to avoid changes of original personnel assigned to and accepted for the work under the Contract except where changes are unavoidable or of a temporary nature caused by sickness, holidays or any other reasonable absence. The Contractor shall give at least one month’s notice to HSE of proposals to change key personnel and Conditions B2.2 to B2.3 and E11.1 shall apply to the replacement personnel.

B2.6 The Contractor shall take the steps reasonably required by HSE to prevent unauthorised persons being admitted to HSE premises. Where HSE gives the Contractor notice that any person is not to be admitted to or is to be removed from HSE premises or is not to become involved in or is to be removed from involvement in the performance of the Contract, the Contractor shall take all reasonable steps to comply with such notice and if requested by HSE the Contractor shall replace any person removed under this Condition with another suitably qualified person and ensure that any pass issued to the person removed is surrendered.

B2.7 The decision of HSE as to whether any person is to be admitted to or is to be removed from HSE premises or is not to become involved in or is to be removed from involvement in the performance of the Contract and as to whether the Contractor has furnished the information or taken the steps required in Conditions B2.3 to B2.6 shall be final and conclusive.

B2.8 The Contractor shall bear the cost of any notice, instruction or decision of HSE under Conditions B2.3 to B2.7 and E11.1.

**B3 Legitimacy of the Workforce**

B3.1 The Contractor shall take all reasonable steps to ensure that any servants, employees or agents of the Contractor and any sub-contractors, their servants or agents, employed in the execution of the Contract are entitled to obtain employment in the United Kingdom and are not claiming Unemployment Benefit or any other benefit payable to persons registered as unemployed.

**B4 Inspection of Premises and Nature of Services**

B4.1 Where Services are to be carried out on HSE premises the Contractor is deemed to have inspected the premises before tendering so as to have understood the precise nature and extent of the Services to be carried out and satisfied himself in relation to all matters connected with the Services and premises. HSE shall grant such access as may be reasonable for this purpose.

**B5 HSE Property**

B5.1 Where the Contract requires HSE to issue materials free of charge to the Contractor such materials shall be and shall remain the property of HSE. The Contractor shall maintain all such materials in good order and condition and shall use such materials solely in connection with the Contract. The Contractor shall notify HSE of any surplus materials remaining after completion of the Services and shall dispose of them as HSE may direct. Waste of such materials arising from bad workmanship or negligence of the Contractor or any of his servants, agents or sub-contractors shall be made good at the Contractor's expense. Without prejudice to any other rights and remedies of HSE the Contractor shall deliver up such materials to HSE on demand, whether processed or not.

**B6 Purchasing on behalf of HSE**

B6.1 In the event that the Contractor procures Goods or Services including equipment from third parties on behalf of HSE then they shall at all times do so in accordance with the provisions of the Public Contracts Regulations 2015 as though the Contractor were a Contracting Authority within the meaning of the said Regulations.

**B7 Equipment**

B7.1 All equipment, including information technology equipment, used by the Contractor during the performance of the Contract shall be risk assessed, free from defect, and shall be fit for purpose.

**C PAYMENT AND CONTRACT PRICE**

**C1 Contract Price**

C1.1 The price of the Services and Equipment shall be as stated in the Contract and shall be exclusive of VAT.

**C2 Invoicing and Payment**

C2.1 Invoices for the provision of Services shall be submitted at agreed intervals during the Contract period in a format agreed between the parties.

C2.2 Payment shall be made within 30 days of receipt and agreement of invoices for Services provided to the satisfaction of HSE. HSE's usual method of payment is through the Banks Automated Clearing System (BACS). All payments made by HSE to the Contractor shall be through BACS unless the Contractor provides advance written notice to HSE that this method of payment is not possible or shall cause undue inconvenience.

C2.3 Any complaints which may arise concerning late payment of invoices should be addressed in the first instance to the Contract Manager. The Contractor shall not suspend the supply of the Services unless the Contractor is entitled to terminate the Contract in accordance with Clause H2.6 (Termination on Default) for failure to pay undisputed sums of money. Interest shall be payable by HSE on the late payment of any undisputed sums of money properly invoiced in accordance with the Late Payment of Commercial Debts (Interest) Act 1998.

**C3 Value Added Tax (VAT)**

C3.1 Where applicable the prevailing rate and total of Value Added Tax (VAT) shall be shown separately on all invoices.

**C4 Tax Status**

1. C4.1 Where the Contractor, or its staff, is liable to be taxed in the UK in respect of consideration received under this contract, it shall at all times comply with the Income Tax (Earnings and Pensions) Act 2003 (ITEPA) and all other statutes and regulations relating to income tax in respect of that consideration.
2. C4.2. Where the Contractor, or its staff, is liable to National Insurance Contributions (NICs) in respect of consideration received under this contract, it shall at all times comply with the Social Security Contributions and Benefits Act 1992 (SSCBA) and all other statutes and regulations relating to NICs in respect of that consideration.
3. C4.3 HSE may, at any time, request that the Contractor provides information which demonstrates how it, or its staff, has complied with Clauses C4.1 and C4.2 above or why those Clauses do not apply to it.
4. C4.4 A request under Clause C4.3 above may specify the information which the Contractor, or its staff, must provide and the period within which that information must be provided.
5. C4.5 HSE may terminate this contract if-

(a) in the case of a request mentioned in Clause C4.3 above-

(i) The Contractor, or its staff, fails to provide information in response to the request within a reasonable time, or

(ii) The Contractor, or its staff, provides information which is inadequate to demonstrate either how it complies with Clauses C4.1 and C4.2 above or why those Clauses do not apply to it;

(b) in the case of a request mentioned in Clause C4.4 above, The Contractor, or its staff, fails to provide the specified information within the specified period, or

(c) it receives information which demonstrates that, at any time when Clauses C4.1 and C4.2 apply the Contractor, or its staff, is not complying with those Clauses.

C4.6 HSE may supply any information which it receives under Clause C4.3 to the Commissioners of Her Majesty’s Revenue and Customs for the purpose of the collection and management of revenue for which they are responsible.

**C5 Prompt Payment to Sub-Contractors**

C5.1 Where the Contractor enters into a sub-contract with a supplier or contractor for the purpose of performing its obligations under the Contract, it shall ensure that a provision is included in such sub-contract which requires payment to be made of all sums due by the Contractor to the sub-contractor within a specified period not exceeding 30 days from receipt of a valid invoice.

**C6 Recovery of Sums Due**

C6.1 Whenever under the Contract any sum of money is recoverable from or payable by the Contractor (including any sum which the Contractor is liable to pay to HSE in respect of any breach of this Contract) HSE may unilaterally deduct that sum from any sum then due or which at any later time becomes due to the Contractor under this Contract or under any other contract with HSE.

C6.2 Any overpayment by either Party, whether of the Contract Price or of VAT or otherwise, shall be a sum of money recoverable by the Party who made the overpayment from the Party in receipt of the overpayment.

C6.3 The Contractor shall make all payments due to HSE without any deduction whether by way of set-off, counterclaim, discount, abatement or otherwise unless the Contractor has a valid court order requiring an amount equal to such deduction to be paid by HSE to the Contractor.

C6.4 All payments due shall be made within a reasonable time unless otherwise specified in the Contract, in cleared funds, to such bank or building society account as the recipient Party may from time to time direct.

**D STATUTORY OBLIGATIONS AND REGULATIONS**

**D1 Prevention of Corruption**

D1.1 The Contractor shall not offer or give, or agree to give, to any employee, agent, servant or representative of HSE any gift or consideration of any kind as an inducement or reward for doing, refraining from doing, or for having done or refrained from doing, any act in relation to the obtaining or execution of this Contract or any other contract with HSE, or for showing or refraining from showing favour or disfavour to any person in relation to this Contract or any such contract. The attention of the Contractor is drawn to the criminal offences under The Bribery Act 2010.

D1.2 The Contractor shall not enter into this Contract if in connection with it commission has been paid or is agreed to be paid to any employee or representative of HSE by the Contractor or on the Contractor’s behalf, unless before this Contract is made particulars of any such commission and of the terms and conditions of any agreement for the payment thereof have been disclosed in writing to HSE.

D1.3 Where the Contractor or Contractor’s employees, servants, sub-contractors, suppliers or agents or anyone acting on the Contractor’s behalf, engages in conduct prohibited by Conditions D1.1 or D1.2 in relation to this or any other contract with HSE, HSE has the right to:

(a) terminate the Contract and recover from the Contractor the amount of any loss suffered by HSE resulting from the termination; or

(b) recover in full from the Contractor any other loss sustained by HSE in consequence of any breach of this Condition, whether or not the Contract has been terminated.

D1.4 In exercising its rights or remedies under this Condition, HSE shall:

(a) act in a reasonable and proportionate manner having regard to such matters as the gravity of, and the identity of the person performing, the prohibited act;

(b) give all due consideration, where appropriate, to action other than termination of the Contract.

**D2 Equality and Diversity**

D2.1 The Supplier shall:

1. perform its obligations under this Contract (including those in relation to the provision of the Goods and/or Services) in accordance with:
2. all applicable equality Law (whether in relation to race, sex, gender re assignment, religion or belief, disability, sexual orientation, pregnancy, maternity, age or otherwise); and
3. any other requirements and instructions which the Authority reasonably imposes in connection with any equality obligations imposed on the Au thority at any time under applicable equality Law;
4. take all necessary steps, and inform the Authority of the steps taken, to prevent unlawful discrimination designated as such by any court or tribunal, or the Equality and Human Rights Commission or (any successor organisation).

**D3 The Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999**

D3.1 No person who is not a Party to the Contract (including without limitation any employee, officer, agent, representative, or sub-contractor of either HSE or the Contractor) shall have any right to enforce any term of the Contract, which expressly or by implication, confers a benefit on him without the prior agreement in writing of both HSE and the Contractor. This Condition does not affect any right or remedy of any person which exists or is available otherwise than pursuant to the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 and does not apply to the Crown.

D3.2 The Contractor shall not make any disposition of its rights that would prevent compliance with the conditions of this Contract, nor shall it accept any financial contribution from any third party for any part of the Work without the prior agreement in writing of HSE.

**D4 Environmental Requirements**

D4.1 The Contractor shall perform the Services in accordance with the government’s environmental policy, which is to conserve energy, water, wood, paper and other resources, reduce waste and phase out the use of ozone depleting substances and minimise the release of greenhouse gases, Volatile Organic Compounds and other substances damaging to health and the environment.

D4.2 Throughout the term of the Contract the Contractor shall provide information on new or improved environmentally preferable products when they become available and, where reasonably required, promote their use. Samples of such products shall be provided to the Contract Manager for evaluation and for written agreement before wider use within HSE.

D4.3 The Contractor shall co-operate with HSE, without charge, in Supplier Environmental Audits or Product Audits which the Contractor or his representative may undertake, such audits to be restricted to claims made by the Contractor for products made by the Contractor, for products supplied by the Contractor, or by the Contractor’s environmental policy.

D4.4 The Contractor shall maintain, and provide proof, at reasonable notice by HSE, of carrying out an environmental management system conforming to ISO 14001 or any subsequent or equivalent standards.

**D5 Health and Safety**

D5.1 The Contractor shall promptly notify HSE of any health and safety hazards which may arise in connection with the performance of the Contract.

D5.2 HSE shall promptly notify the Contractor of any health and safety hazards which may exist or arise at HSE’s premises and which may affect the Contractor in the performance of the Contract.

D5.3 Where the Services are to be performed on HSE premises the Contractor and the HSE Contract Manager shall undertake a joint risk assessment and take action to minimise the risk, and such actions shall be recorded in the premises’ Health and Safety Manual.

D5.4 While on HSE premises, the Contractor shall comply with any health and safety measures implemented by HSE in respect of personnel and other persons working on those premises.

D5.5 The Contractor shall notify HSE immediately in the event of any incident or “near miss” occurring in the performance of the Contract on HSE premises where that incident or “near miss” causes, or may cause, any personal injury or damage to property which could give rise to personal injury.

D5.6 The Contractor shall take all necessary measures to comply with the requirements of the Health and Safety at Work etc Act 1974 and any other Acts, orders, regulations and Codes of Practice relating to Health and Safety which may apply to staff in the performance of the Contract.

D5.7 The Contractor shall ensure that his health and safety policy statement and health and safety management arrangements (as required by the Health and Safety at Work etc Act 1974) are kept up to date and made available to HSE on request.

**D6 TUPE**

D6.1 Both HSE and the Contractor recognise that the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 2006 (TUPE) may apply in respect of the award of the Contract, and that for the purposes of those Regulations, the undertaking concerned (or any relevant part of the undertaking) shall transfer to the Contractor on the commencement of the Contract.

D6.2 During the period of six months preceding the expiry of the Contract or after HSE has given notice to terminate the Contract or the Contractor stops trading, and within 20 working days of being so requested by HSE, the Contractor shall fully and accurately disclose to HSE for the purposes of TUPE all information relating to its employees engaged in providing the Services under the Contract, in particular, but not necessarily restricted to, the following:

(a) the total number of staff whose employment with the Contractor is liable to be terminated at the expiry of this Contract but for any operation of law; and

(b) for each person, age and gender, details of their salary, and pay settlements covering that person which relate to future dates but which have already been agreed and their redundancy entitlements (the names of individual members of employed staff do not have to be given); and

(c) full information about the other terms and conditions on which the affected staff are employed (including but not limited to their working arrangements), or about where that information can be found; and

(d) details of pension entitlements, if any; and

(e) job titles of the members of staff affected and the qualifications required for each position.

D6.3 The Contractor shall permit HSE to use the information for the purposes of TUPE and re-tendering. The Contractor shall co-operate with the re-tendering of the Contract by allowing the transferee to communicate with and meet the affected employees and/or their representatives.

D6.4 The Contractor agrees to indemnify HSE fully and hold it harmless at all times from and against all actions, proceedings, claims, expenses, awards, costs and all other liabilities whatsoever in any way connected with or arising from or relating to the provision of information under Condition D6.2.

D6.5 The Contractor agrees to indemnify HSE from and against all actions, proceedings, claims, expenses, awards, costs and all other liabilities (including legal fees) in connection with or as a result of any claim or demand by any employee orperson claiming to be an employee on any date upon which the Contract is terminated and/or transferred to any third party (“Relevant Transfer Date”) arising out of their employment or its termination whether such claim or claims arise before or after the Relevant Transfer Date.

D6.6 In the event that such information provided by the Contractor in accordance with Condition 6.2 above becomes inaccurate, whether due to changes to the employment and personnel details of the affected employees made subsequent to the original provision of such information or by reason of the Contractor becoming aware that the information originally given was inaccurate, the Contractor shall notify HSE of the inaccuracies and provide the amended information.

D6.7 The provisions of this Condition shall apply during the continuance of this Contract and indefinitely after its termination.

**D7 Welsh Language Scheme**

D7.1 Where the Services are to be provided to Wales, the service provider shall adhere to HSE’s Welsh Language Scheme and the Welsh and English Languages shall be treated on a basis of equality in accordance with the Welsh Language Act 1993.

**E PROTECTION OF INFORMATION**

**E1 Data Protection Act**

E1.1For the purposes of this Clause E1, the terms “Data Controller”, “Data Processor”, “Data Subject”, “Personal Data”, “Process” and “Processing shall have the meaning prescribed under the DPA.

E1.2 The Contractor shall (and shall ensure that all of its Staff) comply with any notification requirements under the DPA and both Parties will duly observe all their obligations under the DPA which arise in connection with the Contract.

E1.3 Notwithstanding the general obligation in Clause E1.2, where the Contractor is processing Personal Data (as defined by the DPA) as a Data Processor for HSE the Contractor shall:

(a) process the Personnel Data only in accordance with instructions from HSE (which may be specific instructions or instructions of a general nature) as set out in this Contract or as otherwise notified by HSE;

(b) comply with all applicable laws;

(c) process the Personal Data only to the extent; and in such manner as is necessary for the provision of the Provider’s obligations under this Contract or as is required by Law or any Regulatory Body;

(d) implement appropriate technical and organisational measures to protect the Personal Data against unauthorised or unlawful Processing and against accidental loss, destruction, damage, alteration or disclosure. These measures shall be appropriate to the harm which might result from any unauthorised or unlawful Processing, accidental loss, destruction, damage, alteration or disclosure to the Personal Data and having regard to the nature of the Personal Data which is to be protected;

(e) take reasonable steps to ensure the reliability of its staff and agents who may have access to the Personal Data;

(f) obtain prior written consent from HSE in order to transfer the Personal Data to any third party for the provision of the Services;

(g) not cause or permit the Personal Data to be transferred outside of the European Economic Area without the prior consent of HSE;

(h) ensure that all staff and agents required to access the Personal Data are informed of the confidential nature of the Personal Data and comply with the obligations set out in this Clause E1;

(i) ensure that none of the staff and agents publish disclose or divulge any of the Personal Data to any third parties unless directed in writing to do so by HSE.

not disclose Personnel Data to any third parties in any circumstances other than with the written consent of HSE or in compliance with a legal obligation imposed upon HSE.

E1.4 The Contractor shall notify HSE (within five Working Days) if it receives:

(a) a request from a Data Subject to have access to that person’s Personal Data; or

(b) a complaint or request relating to HSE’s obligations under the DPA.

E1.5 The provision of this Clause E1 shall apply during the continuance of this Contract and indefinitely after its expiry or termination.

**E2 Official Secrets Acts 1911, 1989, Section 182 of the Finance Act 1989**

E2.1 The Contractor undertakes to abide by, and ensure that its Staff abide by the provisions of:

(a) the Official Secrets Acts 1911 to 1989; and

(b) Section 182 of the Finance Act 1989.

E2.2 In the event that the Contractor and its Staff fail to comply with this Condition, HSE reserves the right to terminate the Contract by giving notice in writing to the Contractor.

E2.3 The provisions of Condition E2.1 shall apply during the continuance of the Contract and indefinitely after its expiry or termination.

**E3 Confidentiality**

E3.1 Except to the extent set out in this clause or where disclosure is expressly permitted elsewhere in this Contract, each Party:

(a) shall treat all Confidential Information belonging to the other Party as confidential and safeguard it accordingly; and

(b) shall not disclose any Confidential Information belonging to the other Party to any other person without the prior written consent of the other Party, except to such persons and to such extent as may be necessary for the performance of the Contract.

E3.2 Notwithstanding the provisions of clause E3.1 above, HSE may disclose the Confidential Information of the Contractor:

* + 1. on a confidential basis to any Central Government Body for any proper purpose of HSE or of the relevant Central Government Body;
    2. to Parliament and Parliamentary Committees or if required by any Parliamentary reporting requirement;
    3. to the extent that HSE (acting reasonably) deems disclosure necessary or appropriate in the course of carrying out its public functions;
    4. on a confidential basis to a professional adviser, consultant, supplier or other person engaged by any of the entities described in Clause E 3.2(a) (including any benchmarking organisation) for any purpose relating to or connected with this Contract;
    5. on a confidential basis for the purpose of the exercise of its rights under this Contract; or
    6. on a confidential basis to a proposed Successor Body in connection with any assignment, novation or disposal of any of its rights, obligations or liabilities under this Contract,

and for the purposes of the foregoing, references to disclosure on a confidential basis shall mean disclosure subject to a confidentiality agreement or arrangement containing terms no less stringent than those placed on HSE under this Clause E3.

E3.3 The Contractor shall take all necessary precautions to ensure that all Confidential Information obtained from HSE under or in connection with the Contract:

(a) is given only to such of the Staff and professional advisors or consultants engaged to advise it in connection with the Contract as is strictly necessary for the performance of the Contract and only to the extent necessary for the performance of the Contract;

(b) is treated as confidential and not disclosed (without prior Approval) or used by any Staff or such professional advisors or consultants' otherwise than for the purposes of the Contract.

E3.4 Where it is considered necessary in the opinion of HSE, the Contractor shall ensure that Staff or such professional advisors or consultants sign a confidentiality undertaking before commencing work in connection with the Contract.

E3.5 The Contractor shall not use any Confidential Information received otherwise than for the purposes of the Contract.

E3.6 The provisions of Conditions E3.1 to E3.5 shall not apply to any Confidential Information received by one Party from the other:

(a) which is or becomes public knowledge (otherwise than by breach of this Condition);

(b) which was in the possession of the receiving Party, without restriction as to its disclosure, before receiving it from the disclosing Party;

(c) which is received from a third party who lawfully acquired it and who is under no obligation restricting its disclosure;

(d) is independently developed without access to the Confidential Information; or

(e) which must be disclosed pursuant to a statutory, legal or parliamentary obligation placed upon the Party making the disclosure, including any requirements for disclosure under the FOIA, or the Environmental Information Regulations pursuant to Clause E5 (Freedom of Information).

E3.7 Nothing in this Condition shall prevent HSE:

(a) disclosing any Confidential Information for the purpose of:

(i) the examination and certification of HSE’s accounts; or

(ii) any examination pursuant to Section 6(1) of the National Audit Act 1983 of the economy, efficiency and effectiveness with which HSE has used its resources; or

(b) disclosing any Confidential Information obtained from the Contractor:

(i) to any other department, office or agency of the Crown; or

(ii) to any person engaged in providing any services to HSE for any purpose relating to or ancillary to the Contract;

provided that in disclosing information under Condition E3.7 HSE discloses only the information which is necessary for the purpose concerned and requires that the information is treated in confidence and that a confidentiality undertaking is given where appropriate.

E3.8 Nothing in this Condition shall prevent either Party from using any techniques, ideas or know-how gained during the performance of the Contract in the course of its normal business, to the extent that this does not result in a disclosure of Confidential Information or an infringement of Intellectual Property Rights.

E3.9 In the event that the Contractor fails to comply with this Condition E3, HSE reserves the right to terminate the Contract by notice in writing with immediate effect.

E3.10 The provisions under this Condition E3 are without prejudice to the application of the Official Secrets Acts 1911 to 1989 to any Confidential Information.

**E4 Publication of the Contract**

E4.1 The parties acknowledge that, except for any information which is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of the FOIA, the content of this Contract is not Confidential Information. HSE shall be responsible for determining in its absolute discretion whether any of the content of the Contract is exempt from disclosure in accordance with the provisions of the FOIA.

E4.2 Notwithstanding any other term of this Contract, the Contractor hereby gives his consent for HSE to publish the Contract in its entirety, including from time to time agreed changes to the Contract, to the general public.

E4.3 HSE may consult with the Contractor to inform its decision regarding any redactions but HSE shall have the final decision in its absolute discretion.

E4.4 The Contractor shall assist and co-operate with HSE to enable HSE to publish this Contract.

**E5 Freedom of Information**

E5.1 The Contractor acknowledges that HSE is subject to the requirements of the FOIA and the Environmental Information Regulations and shall facilitate HSE’s compliance with its Information disclosure requirements pursuant to the same in the manner provided for in Clauses E5.2-6 (inclusive) below.

E5.2 Where HSE receives a Request for Information in relation to Information that the Contractor is holding on its behalf and which the HSE does not hold itself HSE shall refer such Request for Information to the Contractor as soon as practicable and in any event within 5 Working Days of receiving a Request for Information and the Contractor shall:

(a) provide HSE with a copy of all such Information in the form that HSE requires as soon as practicable and in any event within 10 Working Days (or such other period as HSE acting reasonably may specify) of HSE’s request; and

(b) provide all necessary assistance as reasonably requested by HSE in connection with any such Information, to enable HSE to respond to a Request for Information within the time for compliance set out in Section 10 of the FOIA or Regulation 5 of the Environmental Information.

E5.3 Following notification under Clause E5.2, and up until such time as the Contractor has provided HSE with all the Information specified in Clause E5.2(a), the Contractor may make representations to HSE as to whether or not or on what basis Information requested should be disclosed, and whether further information should reasonably be provided in order to identify and locate the information requested, provided always that HSE shall be responsible for determining at its absolute discretion:

(a) whether Information is exempt from disclosure under the FOIA and the Environmental Information Regulations; and

(b) whether Information is to be disclosed in response to a Request for Information, and

in no event shall the Contractor respond directly, or allow its sub-contractors to respond directly, to a Request for Information unless expressly authorised to do so by HSE.

E5.4 In the event of a request from HSE pursuant to Clause E5.2, the Contractor shall as soon as practicable, and in any event within 5 Working Days of receipt of such request, inform HSE of the Contractor’s estimated costs of complying with the request to the extent these would be recoverable if incurred by HSE under Section 12(1) of the FOIA and the Fees Regulations. Where such costs (either on their own or in conjunction with HSE’s own such costs in respect of such Request for Information) will exceed the appropriate limit referred to in Section 12(1) of the FOIA and as set out in the Fees Regulations (the “Appropriate Limit”) HSE shall inform the Contractor in writing whether or not it still requires the Contractor to comply with the request and where it does require the Contractor to comply with the request the 10 Working Days period for compliance shall be extended by such number of additional days for compliance as HSE is entitled to under Section 10 of the FOIA. In such case, HSE shall notify the Contractor of such additional days as soon as practicable after becoming aware of them and shall reimburse the Contractor for such costs as the Contractor incurs in complying with the request to the extent it is itself entitled to reimbursement of such costs in accordance with its own FOIA policy from time to time.

E5.5 The Contractor shall ensure that all Information held on behalf of HSE is retained for disclosure for at least six years (from the date it is acquired) and shall permit HSE to inspect such Information as requested from time to time.

E5.6 The Contractor shall transfer to HSE any Request for Information received by the Contractor as soon as practicable and in any event within 2 Working Days of receiving it.

E5.7 The Contractor acknowledges that (notwithstanding the provisions of Clause E4) HSE may, acting in accordance with the Department of Constitutional Affairs’ Code of Practice on the Discharge of Functions of Public Authorities under Part I of the FOIA (the “Code”), be obliged under the FOIA or the Environmental Information Regulations to disclose Information concerning the Contractor or the Contract:

(a) in certain circumstances without consulting the Contractor, or

(b) following consultation with the Contractor and having taken its views into account,

provided always that where E5.7(a) above applies HSE shall, in accordance with the recommendations of the Code, draw this to the attention of the Contractor prior to any disclosure.

E5.8 The Contractor acknowledges that any lists provided by him listing or outlining Confidential Information, are of indicative value only and that HSE may nevertheless be obliged to disclose Confidential Information in accordance with the requirements of the FOIA and the Environmental Information Regulations.

**E6 Publicity, Media and Official Enquiries**

E6.1 The Contractor shall not make any press announcements or publicise the Contract or any part thereof in any way, except with the written consent of HSE.

E6.2 The Contractor shall take all reasonable steps to ensure the observance of the provisions of Condition E6.1 by all its servants, employees, agents, professional advisors and consultants. The Contractor shall take all reasonable steps to ensure the observance of the provisions of Condition E6.1by its sub-contractors.

E6.3 HSE reserves the right to publish the results of the Services carried out under the Contract with appropriate acknowledgement of the work contributed by the staff of the Contractor.

E6.4 The provisions of this Condition shall apply during the continuance of this Contract and indefinitely after its expiry or termination.

**E7 Security**

E7.1 Where the services are to be carried out on HSE premises the Contractor shall comply with the security requirements of HSE and the premises manager, and shall ensure that all of its employees, agents, servants and sub-contractors shall likewise comply with such requirements.

**E8 Intellectual Property Rights**

E8.1 All Intellectual Property Rights in any guidance, specifications, instructions, toolkits, plans, data, drawings, databases, patents, patterns, models, designs or other material (the "**IP Materials**"):

(a) furnished to or made available to the Contractor by or on behalf of the HSE shall remain the property of the HSE; and

(b) prepared by or for the Contractor on behalf of the HSE for use, or intended use, in relation to the performance by the Contractor of its obligations under the Contract shall belong to the HSE;

and the Contractor shall not, and shall ensure that the Staff shall not, (except when necessary for the performance of the Contract) without prior Approval, use or disclose any Intellectual Property Rights in the IP Materials.

E8.2 The Contractor hereby assigns to the HSE, with full title guarantee, all Intellectual Property Rights which may subsist in the IP Materials prepared in accordance with clause E8.1(b). This assignment shall take effect on the date of the Contract or as a present assignment of future rights that will take effect immediately on the coming into existence of the Intellectual Property Rights produced by the Contractor. The Contractor shall execute all documentation necessary to execute this assignment.

E8.3 The Contractor shall waive or procure a waiver of any moral rights subsisting in copyright produced by the Contract or the performance of the Contract.

E8.4 The Contractor shall ensure that the third party owner of any Intellectual Property Rights that are or which may be used to perform the Contract grants to the HSE a non-exclusive licence or, if itself a licensee of those rights, shall grant to the HSE an authorised sub-licence, to use, reproduce, modify, develop and maintain the Intellectual Property Rights in the same. Such licence or sub-licence shall be non-exclusive, perpetual, royalty free and irrevocable and shall include the right for the HSE to sub-license, transfer, novate or assign to other Contracting Authorities, the Replacement Contractor or to any other third party supplying services to the HSE.

E8.5 The Contractor shall not infringe any Intellectual Property Rights of any third party in supplying the Services and the Contractor shall, during and after the Contract Period, indemnify and keep indemnified and hold the HSE and the Crown harmless from and against all actions, suits, claims, demands, losses, charges, damages, costs and expenses and other liabilities which the HSE or the Crown may suffer or incur as a result of or in connection with any breach of this clause, except where any such claim arises from:

(a) items or materials based upon designs supplied by the HSE; or

(b) the use of data supplied by the HSE which is not required to be verified by the Contractor under any provision of the Contract.

E8.6 The HSE shall notify the Contractor in writing of any claim or demand brought against the HSE for infringement or alleged infringement of any Intellectual Property Right in materials supplied or licensed by the Contractor.

E8.7 The Contractor shall at its own expense conduct all negotiations and any litigation arising in connection with any claim for breach of Intellectual Property Rights in materials supplied or licensed by the Contractor, provided always that the Contractor:

(a) shall consult the HSE on all substantive issues which arise during the conduct of such litigation and negotiations;

(b) shall take due and proper account of the interests of the HSE; and

(c) shall not settle or compromise any claim without the HSE’s prior written consent (not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed).

E8.8 The HSE shall at the request of the Contractor afford to the Contractor all reasonable assistance for the purpose of contesting any claim or demand made or action brought against the HSE or the Contractor by a third party for infringement or alleged infringement of any third party Intellectual Property Rights in connection with the performance of the Contractor’s obligations under the Contract and the Contractor shall indemnify the HSE for all costs and expenses (including, but not limited to, legal costs and disbursements) incurred in doing so. The Contractor shall not, however, be required to indemnify the HSE in relation to any costs and expenses incurred in relation to or arising out of a claim, demand or action which relates to the matters in clause E8.5(a) or E8.5(b).

E8.9 The HSE shall not make any admissions which may be prejudicial to the defence or settlement of any claim, demand or action for infringement or alleged infringement of any Intellectual Property Right by the HSE or the Contractor in connection with the performance of its obligations under the Contract.

E8.10 If a claim, demand or action for infringement or alleged infringement of any Intellectual Property Right is made in connection with the Contract or in the reasonable opinion of the Contractor is likely to be made, the Contractor shall notify the HSE and, at its own expense and subject to the consent of the HSE (not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed), use its best endeavours to:

(a) modify any or all of the Services without reducing the performance or functionality of the same, or substitute alternative Services of equivalent performance and functionality, so as to avoid the infringement or the alleged infringement, provided that the provisions herein shall apply mutates mutandis to such modified Services or to the substitute Services; or

(b) procure a licence to use and supply the Services, which are the subject of the alleged infringement, on terms which are acceptable to the HSE,

and in the event that the Contractor is unable to comply with clauses E8.7(a) or E8.7(b) within [20] Working Days of receipt of the Contractor’s notification the HSE may terminate the Contract with immediate effect by notice in writing.

E8.11 The Contractor grants to the HSE a royalty-free, irrevocable and non-exclusive licence (with a right to sub-licence) to use any Intellectual Property Rights that the Contractor owned or developed prior to the Commencement Date and which the HSE reasonably requires in order exercise its rights and take the benefit of this Contract including the Services provided.

**E9 Retention of Documentation and Right of Audit**

E9.1 The Contractor shall keep secure and maintain until six years after the final payment of all sums due under the Contract, or such shorter period as may be agreed between HSE and the Contractor, full and accurate records of the Services, all expenditure reimbursed by the Contractor and all payments made by HSE.

E9.2 The Contractor shall:

(a) produce such records retained pursuant to Condition E9.1 as HSE may reasonably require;

(b) afford such facilities as HSE may reasonably require for its representatives to inspect the records retained pursuant to Condition E9.2 (a) Provided that the Contractor takes all reasonable steps to prevent this exception from applying, the right granted by this Condition E9.2 (b) shall not apply to the extent that the confidentiality of information relating to the Contractor’s other clients would be jeopardised by such inspection; and

(c) provide such explanations of records produced pursuant to Condition E9.2 (a) or inspected pursuant to Condition E9.2 (b) as HSE may reasonably require.

E9.3 For the purpose of:

(a) the examination and certification of HSE’s accounts; or

(b) any examination pursuant to Section 6(1) of the National Audit Act 1983 of the economy, efficiency and effectiveness with which HSE has used its resources,

the Comptroller and Auditor General may examine such records as he may reasonably require which are owned, held or otherwise within the control of the Contractor and may require the Contractor to provide such oral and/or written explanations as he considers necessary. This Condition does not constitute a requirement or agreement for the examination, certification or inspection of the accounts of the Contractor under Section 6(3)(d) and (5) of the National Audit Act 1983.

**E10 Security of Confidential Information**

E10.1 In order to ensure that no unauthorised person gains access to any Confidential Information or any data obtained in the performance of the Contract, the Contractor undertakes to maintain security systems and procedures approved by HSE.

E10.2 The Contractor will immediately notify HSE of any breach of security in relation to Confidential Information and all data obtained in the performance of the Contract and will keep a record of such breaches. The Contractor will use its best endeavours to recover such Confidential Information or data however it may be recorded. This obligation is in addition to the Contractor’s obligations under Condition E10.3. The Contractor will co-operate with HSE in any investigation that HSE considers necessary to undertake as a result of any breach of security in relation to Confidential Information or data.

E10.3 HSE may require the Contractor to alter any security systems and procedures at any time during the Contract Period at the Contractor’s expense.

**E11 Baseline Personnel Security Standard**

E11.1 It shall be the Contractor’s responsibility to ensure that all personnel engaged in the performance of this Contract shall have undergone pre-employment checks covering identity, the last three years employment history, nationality and immigration status and criminal record for unspent convictions. Such checks shall meet the requirements of HMG Baseline Personnel Security Standard.

E11.2 HSE reserves the right, at its sole discretion, to carry out audits and spot checks at any time during the Contract Period to satisfy itself that the checks have been carried out.

**E12 GDPR Data Protection**

E12.1 The Parties acknowledge that for the purposes of the Data Protection Legislation, the Customer is the Controller and the Contractor is the Processor unless otherwise specified in Schedule A. The only processing that the Processor is authorised to do is listed in Schedule A by the Controller and may not be determined by the Processor.

E12.2 The Processor shall notify the Controller immediately if it considers that any of the Controller’s instructions infringe the Data Protection Legislation.

E12.3 The Processor shall provide all reasonable assistance to the Controller in the preparation of any Data Protection Impact Assessment prior to commencing any processing. Such assistance may, at the discretion of the Controller, include:

1. a systematic description of the envisaged processing operations and the purpose of the processing;
2. an assessment of the necessity and proportionality of the processing operations in relation to the Services;
3. an assessment of the risks to the rights and freedoms of Data Subjects; and
4. the measures envisaged to address the risks, including safeguards, security measures and mechanisms to ensure the protection of Personal Data.

E12.4 The Processor shall, in relation to any Personal Data processed in connection with its obligations under this Contract:

1. process that Personal Data only in accordance with Schedule A, unless the Processor is required to do otherwise by Law. If it is so required the Processor shall promptly notify the Controller before processing the Personal Data unless prohibited by Law;
2. ensure that it has in place Protective Measures, which are appropriate to protect against a Data Loss Event, which the Controller may reasonably reject (but failure to reject shall not amount to approval by the Controller of the adequacy of the Protective Measures), having taken account of the:
3. nature of the data to be protected;
4. harm that might result from Data Loss Event;
5. state of technological development; and
6. cost of implementing any measures;
7. ensure that :
8. the Processor Personnel do not process Personal Data except in accordance with this Contract (and in particular Schedule A);
9. it takes all reasonable steps to ensure the reliability and integrity of any Processor Personnel who have access to the Personal Data and ensure that they:
10. are aware of and comply with the Processor’s duties under this clause;
11. are subject to appropriate confidentiality undertakings with the Processor or any Sub-processor;
12. are informed of the confidential nature of the Personal Data and do not publish, disclose or divulge any of the Personal Data to any third Party unless directed in writing to do so by the Controller or as otherwise permitted by this Contract; and
13. have undergone adequate training in the use, care, protection and handling of Personal Data; and
14. not transfer Personal Data outside of the EU unless the prior written consent of the Controller has been obtained and the following conditions are fulfilled:
15. the Controller or the Processor has provided appropriate safeguards in relation to the transfer (whether in accordance with GDPR Article 46 or LED Article 37) as determined by the Controller;
16. the Data Subject has enforceable rights and effective legal remedies;
17. the Processor complies with its obligations under the Data Protection Legislation by providing an adequate level of protection to any Personal Data that is transferred (or, if it is not so bound, uses its best endeavours to assist the Controller in meeting its obligations); and
18. the Processor complies with any reasonable instructions notified to it in advance by the Controller with respect to the processing of the Personal Data;
19. at the written direction of the Controller, delete or return Personal Data (and any copies of it) to the Controller on termination of the Contract unless the Processor is required by Law to retain the Personal Data.

E12.5 Subject to clause E12.6, the Processor shall notify the Controller immediately if it:

1. receives a Data Subject Access Request (or purported Data Subject Access Request);
2. receives a request to rectify, block or erase any Personal Data;
3. receives any other request, complaint or communication relating to either Party’s obligations under the Data Protection Legislation;
4. receives any communication from the Information Commissioner or any other regulatory authority in connection with Personal Data processed under this Contract;
5. receives a request from any third Party for disclosure or Personal Data where compliance with such request is required or purported to be required by Law; or
6. becomes aware of a Data Loss Event.

E12.6 The Processor’s obligation to notify under clause E12.5 shall include the provision of further information to the Controller in phases, as details become available.

E12.7 Taking into account the nature of the processing, the Processor shall provide the Controller with full assistance in relation to either Party’s obligations under Data Protection Legislation and any complaint, communication or request made under clause E12.5 (and insofar as possible within the timescales reasonably required by the Controller) including by promptly providing:

1. the Controller with full details and copies of the complaint, communication or request;
2. such assistance as is reasonably requested by the Controller to enable the Controller to comply with a Data Subject Access Request within the relevant timescales set out in the Data Protection Legislation;
3. the Controller, at its request with any Personal Data it holds in relation to a Data Subject;
4. assistance as requested by the Controller following any Data Loss Event;
5. assistance as requested by the Controller with respect to any request from the Information Commissioner’s Office, or any consultation by the Controller with the Information Commissioner’s Office.

E12.8 The Processor shall maintain complete and accurate records and information to demonstrate its compliance with this clause. This requirement does not apply where the Processor employs fewer than 250 staff, unless:

1. the Controller determines that the processing is not occasional;
2. the Controller determines the processing includes special categories of data as referred to in Article 9(1) of the GDPR or Personal Data relating to criminal convictions and offences referred to in Article 10 of the GDPR; and
3. the Controller determines that the processing is likely to result in a risk to the rights and freedoms of Data Subjects.

E12.9 The Processor shall allow for audits of its Data Processing activity by the Controller or the Controller’s designated auditor.

E12.10 Each Party shall designate its own data protection office if required by the Data Protection Legislation.

E12.11 Before allowing any Sub-processor to process any Personal Data related to this Contract, the Processor must:

1. notify the Controller in writing of the intended Sub-processor and processing;
2. obtain the written consent of the Controller;
3. enter into a written agreement with the Sub-processor which gives effect to the terms set out in this clause E12 such that they apply to the Sub-processor; and
4. provide the Controller with such information regarding the Sub-processor as the Controller may reasonable require.

E12.12 The Processor shall remain fully liable for all acts or omissions of any Sub- processor.

E12.13 The Controller may, at any time on not less than 30 Working Days’ notice, revise this clause by replacing it with any applicable controller to processor standard clauses or similar terms forming part of an applicable certification scheme (which shall apply when incorporated by attachment to this Contract).

E12.14 The Parties agree to take account of any guidance issued by the Information Commissioner’s Office. The Controller may on not less than 30 Working Days’ notice to the Processor amend this agreement to ensure that it complies with any guidance issued by the Information Commissioner’s Office.

E12.15 Where the Parties include two or more Joint Controllers as identified in Schedule C in accordance with GDPR Article 26, those Parties shall enter into a Joint Controller Agreement based on the terms outlined in Schedule B in replacement of Clauses 1.1-1.14 for the Personal Data under Joint Control.

**F CONTROL OF THE CONTRACT**

**F1 Assignment and Sub-contracting**

F1.1 Except where F1.4 and 5 applies, the Contractor shall not assign, sub-contract or in any other way dispose of the Contract or any part of it without prior Approval. Sub-contracting any part of the Contract shall not relieve the Contractor of any of its obligations or duties under the Contract.

F1.2 The Contractor shall be responsible for the acts and omissions of its sub-contractors as though they are its own.

F1.3 Where HSE has consented to the placing of sub-contracts, copies of each sub-contract shall, at the request of HSE, be sent by the Contractor to HSE as soon as reasonably practicable.

F1.4 Notwithstanding Clause F1.1, the Contractor may assign to a third party (“**the Assignee**”) the right to receive payment of the Contract Price or any part thereof due to the Contractor under this Contract (including any interest which HSE incurs under Clause C2.3). Any assignment under this clause F1.4 shall be subject to:

(a) reduction of any sums in respect of which HSE exercises its right of recovery under Clause C6 (Recovery of Sums Due);

(b) all related rights of HSE under the contact in relation to the recovery of sums due but unpaid; and

(c) HSE receiving notification under both Clauses F1.5 and F1.6.

F1.5 In the event that the Contractor assigns the right to receive the Contract price under Clause F1.4, the Contractor or the Assignee shall notify HSE in writing of the assignment and the date upon which the assignment becomes effective.

F1.6 The Contractor shall ensure that the Assignee notifies HSE of the Assignee’s contact information and bank account details to which HSE shall make payment.

F1.7 The provisions of Clauses C2 and 3 (Invoicing and Payment and VAT) shall continue to apply in all other respects after the assignment and shall not be amended without the Approval of HSE.

F1.8 Subject to Clause F1.10, HSE may assign, novate or otherwise dispose of its rights and obligations under the Contract or any part thereof to:

(a) any Contracting Authority; or

(b) any other body established by the Crown or under statute in order substantially to perform any of the functions that had previously been performed by HSE; or

(c) any private sector body which substantially performs the functions of HSE,

provided that any such assignment, novation or other disposal shall not increase the burden of the Contractor’s obligations under the Contract.

F1.9 Any change in the legal status of HSE such that it ceases to be a Contracting Authority shall not, subject to Clause F1.8, affect the validity of the Contract. In such circumstances, the Contract shall bind and inure to the benefit of any successor body to HSE.

F1.10 If the rights and obligations under the Contract are assigned, novated or otherwise disposed of pursuant to Clause F1.8 to a body which is not a Contracting Authority or if there is a change in the legal status of HSE such that it ceases to be a Contracting Authority (in the remainder of this clause both such bodies being referred to as the **“Transferee”**):

(a) the rights of termination of HSE in Clauses H1 (Termination on change of control and insolvency) and H2 (Termination on Default) shall be available to the Contractor in the event of respectively, the bankruptcy or insolvency, or Default of the Transferee; and

(b) the Transferee shall only be able to assign, novate or otherwise dispose of its rights and obligations under the Contract or any part thereof with the prior consent in writing of the Contractor.

F1.11 HSE may disclose to any Transferee any Confidential Information of the Contractor which relates to the performance of the Contractor’s obligations under the Contract. In such circumstances HSE shall authorise the Transferee to use such Confidential Information only for purposes relating to the performance of the Contractor’s obligations under the Contract and for no other purpose and shall take all reasonable steps to ensure that the Transferee gives a confidentiality undertaking in relation to such Confidential Information.

F1.12 Each Party shall at its own cost and expense carry out, or use all reasonable endeavours to ensure the carrying out of, whatever further actions (including the execution of further documents) the other Party reasonably requires from time to time for the purpose of giving that other party the full benefit of the provisions of the Contract.

**F2 Waiver**

F2.1 The failure of either party to enforce any provision of the Contract at any time shall not affect any future right to require complete performance by the other party, nor shall the waiver of any individual breach of any provision be taken or held to be a waiver of any subsequent breach of that or any other provision.

**F3 Variation by HSE**

F3.1 HSE reserves the right to alter the requirements of the Contract, as detailed in the specification, should this at any time become necessary. In any alteration of the contractual requirement, payment under the Contract shall be subject to fair and reasonable adjustment to be agreed between HSE and the Contractor in writing. Failing agreement the matter shall be determined by dispute resolution in accordance with Condition I.1 or by arbitration in accordance with the provisions of Condition I.2.

**F4 Variation by the Contractor**

F4.1 The Contractor may request to alter the requirements of the contract, as detailed in the specification, provided that reasonable prior written notice is given and, should an adjustment be required, it is accompanied by detailed proposals.

**F5 Severability**

F5.1 If any provision of the Contract is held invalid, illegal or unenforceable for any reason by any court of competent jurisdiction, such provision shall be severed and the remainder of the provisions of the Contract shall continue in full force and effect as if the Contract had been executed with the invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision eliminated.

F5.2 In the event of a holding of invalidity so fundamental as to prevent the accomplishment of the purpose of the Contract, the Parties shall immediately commence negotiations in good faith to remedy the invalidity.

**F6 Remedies Cumulative**

F6.1 Except as otherwise expressly provided by the Contract, all remedies available to either Party for breach of this Contract are cumulative and may be exercised concurrently or separately, and the exercise of any one remedy shall not be deemed an election of such remedy to the exclusion of other remedies.

**G LIABILITIES**

**G1 Indemnity and Insurance**

G1.1 Neither Party excludes or limits liability to the other Party for:

(a) death or personal injury caused by its negligence; or

(b) fraud; or

(c) fraudulent misrepresentation; or

(d) any breach of any obligations implied by Section 2 of the Supply of Goods and Services Act 1982.

(e) any breach of its obligations under the General Data Protection Regulation (Regulation (EU) 2016/679) (GDPR) and the Data Protection Act (DPA) 2018.

G1.2 Subject to Clause G1.3, the Contractor shall indemnify HSE and keep HSE indemnified fully against all claims, proceedings, actions, damages, costs, expenses and any other liabilities which may arise out of, or in consequence of, the supply, or the late or purported supply, of the Services or the performance or non-performance by the Contractor of its obligations under the Contract or the presence of the Contractor or any Staff on the premises, including in respect of any death or personal injury, loss of or damage to property, financial loss arising from any advice given or omitted to be given by the Contractor, or any other loss which is caused directly or indirectly by any act or omission of the Contractor.

G1.3 The Contractor shall not be responsible for any injury, loss, damage, cost or expense if and to the extent that it is caused by the negligence or wilful misconduct of HSE or by breach by HSE of its obligations under the Contract.

G1.4 The Contractor shall not exclude liability for additional operational, administrative costs and/or expenses or wasted expenditure resulting from the direct Default of the Contractor.

G1.5 The Contractor shall effect and maintain with a reputable insurance company a policy or policies of insurance providing an adequate level of cover in respect of all risks which may be incurred by the Contractor, arising out of the Contractor’s performance of its obligations under the Contract, including death or personal injury, loss of or damage to property or any other loss. Such policies shall include cover in respect of any financial loss arising from any advice given or omitted to be given by the Contractor. Such insurance shall be maintained for the duration of the Contract Period and for a minimum of 6 (six) years following the expiration or earlier termination of the Contract.

G1.6 The Contractor shall hold employer’s liability insurance in respect of Staff in accordance with any legal requirement from time to time in force.

G1.7 The Contractor shall give HSE, on request, copies of all insurance policies referred to in this clause or a broker’s verification of insurance to demonstrate that the appropriate cover is in place, together with receipts or other evidence of payment of the latest premiums due under those policies.

G1.8 If, for whatever reason, the Contractor fails to give effect to and maintain the insurances required by the provisions of the Contract HSE may make alternative arrangements to protect its interests and may recover the costs of such arrangements from the Contractor.

G1.9 The provisions of any insurance or the amount of cover shall not relieve the Contractor of any liabilities under the Contract. It shall be the responsibility of the Contractor to determine the amount of insurance cover that will be adequate to enable the Contractor to satisfy any liability referred to in Clause G1.2.

**G2** **Professional Indemnity**

G2.1 The Contractor shall hold and maintain professional indemnity insurance cover and shall ensure that all professional consultants involved in the provision of the Services hold and maintain appropriate cover. Such Insurance to be held by the Contractor or by any agent, sub-contractor or consultant involved in the provision of Services with a limit of indemnity of not less than £1,000,000 for any occurrences arising out of each and every event. Such insurance shall be maintained for a minimum of 6 (six) years following the expiration or earlier termination of this Contract.

**G3** **Warranties and Representations**

G3.1 The Contractor warrants and represents that:

(a) it has the full capacity and authority and all necessary consents (including, but not limited to, where its procedures so require, the consent of its parent company) to enter into and perform this Contract and that this Contract is executed by a duly authorised representative of the Contractor;

(b) it shall discharge its obligations hereunder with all due skill, care and diligence including but not limited to good industry practice and (without limiting the generality of this Condition) in accordance with its own established internal procedures;

(c) all of its obligations pursuant to the Contract shall be performed and rendered by appropriately experienced, qualified and trained Staff with all due skill, care and diligence;

(d) in entering the Contract it has not committed any Fraud;

(e) as at the Commencement Date, all information contained in the Tender remains true, accurate and not misleading, save as may have been specifically disclosed in writing to the HSE prior to execution of the Contract;

(f) no claim is being asserted and no litigation, arbitration or administrative proceeding is presently in progress or, to the best of its knowledge and belief, pending or threatened against it or any of its assets which will or might have a material adverse effect on its ability to perform its obligations under the Contract;

(g) it is not subject to any contractual obligation, compliance with which is likely to have a material adverse effect on its ability to perform its obligations under the Contract;

(h) no proceedings or other steps have been taken and not discharged (nor, to the best of its knowledge, are threatened) for the winding up of the Contractor or for its dissolution or for the appointment of a receiver, administrative receiver, liquidator, manager, administrator or similar officer in relation to any of the Contractor’s assets or revenue;

(i) it owns, has obtained or is able to obtain, valid licences for all Intellectual Property Rights that are necessary for the performance of its obligations under the Contract;

(j) in the three 3 years prior to the date of the Contract:

1. it has conducted all financial accounting and reporting activities in compliance in all material respects with the generally accepted accounting principles that apply to it in any country where it files accounts;
2. it has been in full compliance with all applicable securities and tax laws and regulations in the jurisdiction in which it is established; and
3. it has not done or omitted to do anything which could have a material adverse effect on its assets, financial condition or position as an ongoing business concern or its ability to fulfil its obligations under the Contract.

**H DEFAULT, DISRUPTION AND TERMINATION**

**H1 Termination on Insolvency and Change of Control**

H1.1 The HSE may terminate the Contract with immediate effect by notice in writing where the Contractor is a company and in respect of the Contractor:

(a) a proposal is made for a voluntary arrangement within Part I of the Insolvency Act 1986 or of any other composition scheme or arrangement with, or assignment for the benefit of, its creditors; or

(b) a shareholders’ meeting is convened for the purpose of considering a resolution that it be wound up or a resolution for its winding-up is passed (other than as part of, and exclusively for the purpose of, a bona fide reconstruction or amalgamation); or

(c) a petition is presented for its winding up (which is not dismissed within 14 days of its service) or an application is made for the appointment of a provisional liquidator or a creditors’ meeting is convened pursuant to section 98 of the Insolvency Act 1986; or

(d) a receiver, administrative receiver or similar officer is appointed over the whole or any part of its business or assets; or

(e) an application order is made either for the appointment of an administrator or for an administration order, an administrator is appointed, or notice of intention to appoint an administrator is given; or

(f) it is or becomes insolvent within the meaning of section 123 of the Insolvency Act 1986; or

(g) being a “small company” within the meaning of section 247(3) of the Companies Act 1985, a moratorium comes into force pursuant to Schedule A1 of the Insolvency Act 1986; or

(h) any event similar to those listed in H1.1(a)-(g) occurs under the law of any other jurisdiction.

H1.2 The HSE may terminate the Contract with immediate effect by notice in writing where the Contractor is an individual and:

(a) an application for an interim order is made pursuant to sections 252-253 of the Insolvency Act 1986 or a proposal is made for any composition scheme or arrangement with, or assignment for the benefit of, the Contractor’s creditors; or

(b) a petition is presented and not dismissed within 14 days or order made for the Contractor’s bankruptcy; or

(c) a receiver, or similar officer is appointed over the whole or any part of the Contractor’s assets or a person becomes entitled to appoint a receiver, or similar officer over the whole or any part of his assets; or

(d) the Contractor is unable to pay his debts or has no reasonable prospect of doing so, in either case within the meaning of section 268 of the Insolvency Act 1986; or

(e) a creditor or encumbrancer attaches or takes possession of, or a distress, execution, sequestration or other such process is levied or enforced on or sued against, the whole or any part of the Contractor’s assets and such attachment or process is not discharged within 14 days; or

(f) he dies or is adjudged incapable of managing his affairs within the meaning of Part VII of the Mental Capacity Act 2005; or

(g) he suspends or ceases, or threatens to suspend or cease, to carry on all or a substantial part of his business.

H1.3 The Contractor shall notify the HSE immediately if the Contractor undergoes a change of control within the meaning of section 416 of the Income and Corporation Taxes Act 1988 (**“change of control”**). The HSE may terminate the Contract by notice in writing with immediate effect within six months of:

(a) being notified that a change of control has occurred; or

(b) where no notification has been made, the date that the HSE becomes aware of the change of control, but shall not be permitted to terminate where an Approval was granted prior to the change of control.

H2 **Termination on Default**

H2.1 Where the Services, or any portion of the Services, are not carried out within the time or times specified within the Contract, HSE shall have the option, without prejudice to any of its other rights or remedies, to terminate the Contract by written notice having immediate effect.

H2.2 Where the Services, or any portion of the Services, are not carried out satisfactorily HSE shall have the option, without prejudice to any of its other rights or remedies, to;

(a) require the Contractor, at his own expense, to re-perform the services to HSE’s reasonable satisfaction;

(b) arrange for the Services to be performed by alternative means;

(c) terminate the Contract by written notice having immediate effect;

(d) require the Contractor, notwithstanding such termination, to co-operate in the transfer of the Services to which the termination relates to any alternative organisation under Condition H2.2 (b) of these Conditions in accordance with arrangements notified to the Contractor by HSE.

H2.3 Where HSE obtains all or any of the Services by alternative means they shall be able to recover from the Contractor the amount by which the aggregate of the cost of obtaining Services in this way exceeds the amount which would have been payable to the Contractor in respect of all the Services replaced if they had been carried out in accordance with the Contract.

H2.4 Where the Contract is terminated under clause H2 (Termination on Default), no further payments shall be payable by the HSE to the Contractor (for Services supplied by the Contractor prior to termination and in accordance with the Contract but where the payment has yet to be made by the HSE), until the HSE has established the final cost of making the other arrangements envisaged under this clause.

H2.5In the event that through any Default of the Contractor, data transmitted or processed in connection with the Contract is either lost or sufficiently degraded as to be unusable, the Contractor shall be liable for the cost of reconstitution of that data and shall reimburse HSE in respect of any charge levied for its transmission and any other costs charged in connection with such Default.

H2.6 If HSE fails to pay the Contractor undisputed sums of money when due, the Contractor shall notify HSE in writing of such failure to pay. If HSE fails to pay such undisputed sums within 90 Working Days of the date of such written notice, the Contractor may terminate the Contract in writing with immediate effect, save that such right of termination shall not apply where the failure to pay is due to HSE exercising its rights under Clauses C6 (Recovery of Sums Due).

**H3 Break**

H3.1 In addition to its rights of termination under Condition H1, HSE shall be entitled to terminate the Contract by giving to the Contractor not less than thirty days notice in writing to that effect. Upon expiry of the notice the Contract shall be terminated without prejudice to the rights of the parties accrued to the date of termination.

H3.2 Upon such termination the Contractor shall have the right to claim from HSE reimbursement of all reasonable costs necessarily and properly incurred by him in relation to the orderly cessation of the Services, including any commitments, liabilities or expenditure which are reasonably incurred, and would represent an unavoidable loss by the Contractor by reason of the termination of the Contract. Such costs shall be agreed in writing between HSE and the Contractor prior to any commitment by HSE to reimburse the Contractor. For the avoidance of doubt HSE shall not indemnify the Contractor against loss of profit or any indirect or consequential loss. HSE shall not in any case be liable to pay under the provisions of this Condition any sum which, when taken together with any sums paid or due or becoming due to the Contractor under the Contract, shall exceed the total contract price.

H3.3 Where the Contract is terminated under Condition H3.1 HSE may, during the notice period:

(a) require the Contractor, where the Services have not been commenced, to refrain from commencing such Services or where the Services have been commenced, to cease work immediately;

(b) require the Contractor to complete in accordance with the Contract all or any of the Services, or any part or component thereof, which shall be paid at the agreed contract price or, where no agreement exists, at a fair and reasonable price.

**H4 Recovery upon Termination**

H4.1 On the termination of the Contract for any reason, the Contractor shall:

(a) immediately return to the HSE all Confidential Information, Personal Data and IP Materials in its possession or in the possession or under the control of any permitted suppliers or sub-contractors, which was obtained or produced in the course of providing the Services;

(b) immediately deliver to the HSE all Property (including materials, documents, information and access keys) provided to the Contractor under clause B5. Such property shall be handed back in good working order (allowance shall be made for reasonable wear and tear);

(c) assist and co-operate with the HSE to ensure an orderly transition of the provision of the Services to the Replacement Contractor and/or the completion of any work in progress. The transfer shall be arranged so as to reduce to a minimum any interruption in the Services.

(d) promptly provide all information concerning the provision of the Services which may reasonably be requested by the HSE for the purposes of adequately understanding the manner in which the Services have been provided or for the purpose of allowing the HSE or the Replacement Contractor to conduct due diligence.

H4.2 If the Contractor fails to comply with clause H4.1 (a) and (b), the HSE may recover possession thereof and the Contractor grants a licence to the HSE or its appointed agents to enter (for the purposes of such recovery) any premises of the Contractor or its permitted suppliers or sub-contractors where any such items may be held.

H4.3 Where the end of the Contract Period arises due to the Contractor’s Default, the Contractor shall provide all assistance under clause H4(c) and (d) free of charge. Otherwise, the HSE shall pay the Contractor’s reasonable costs of providing the assistance and the Contractor shall take all reasonable steps to mitigate such costs.

**H5 Force Majeure**

H5.1 Neither HSE nor the Contractor shall be liable to the other by reason of any failure or delay in performing its obligation under the Contract which is due to Force Majeure, where there is no practical means available to the party concerned to avoid such failure or delay.

H5.2 If either HSE or the Contractor becomes aware of any circumstances of Force Majeure which give rise to any such failure or delay, or which appear likely to do so, that party shall promptly give notice of those circumstances as soon as practicable after becoming aware of them and shall inform the other party of the period for which it estimates that the failure or delay shall continue.

H5.3 For the purposes of this Condition, “Force Majeure” means any event or occurrence which is outside the control of the party concerned and which is not attributable to any act or failure to take preventative action by the party concerned, but shall not include any industrial action occurring within the Contractor’s organisation or within any sub-contractor’s organisation.

H5.4 Any failure or delay by the Contractor in performing its obligations under the Contract which results from any failure or delay by an agent, sub-contractor or supplier shall be regarded as Force Majeure only if that agent, sub-contractor or supplier is itself impeded in complying with its obligations to the Contractor by Force Majeure.

H5.5 Where Force Majeure occurs, the partyconcerned shall take all reasonable steps to minimise the failure or delay.

**I DISPUTES AND RESOLUTION**

**I1 Dispute Resolution**

II.1 The Parties shall attempt in good faith to negotiate a settlement of any dispute between them arising out of or in connection with the Contract.

II.2 If the dispute cannot be resolved by the Parties pursuant to Condition I1.1 the dispute may, by agreement between the Parties, be referred to mediation.

II.3 The performance of the services shall not be suspended, cease or be delayed by the reference of a dispute to mediation or adjudication and the Contractor shall fully comply with the requirements of the Contract at all times.

I1.4 The Parties shall endeavour to choose by agreement a neutral advisor or mediator (“the Mediator”) or if they are unable to agree upon a Mediator within 14 days after a request by one party to the other, or if the Mediator is unable or unwilling to act, either party shall within 14 days from the date of the proposal to appoint a Mediator or within 14 days of notice to either party that the Mediator is unable or unwilling to act, apply to the Centre for Effective Dispute Resolution (“CEDR”) to appoint a Mediator.

I1.5 The Parties shall meet the Mediator within 14 days of their appointment to agree procedures concerning the mediation negotiations and exchange of relevant information.

I1.6 Unless otherwise agreed, all negotiations connected with the dispute and any settlement shall be conducted in confidence and without prejudice to the rights of the parties in any future proceedings.

I1.7 If the parties reach agreement on the resolution of the dispute, the agreement shall be reduced in writing and be binding on the parties once it is signed by their duly authorised representatives.

I1.8 If the parties fail to reach agreement on the resolution of the dispute, either party may request the Mediator to provide a non-binding but informative opinion in writing. Such opinion shall be provided on a without prejudice basis and shall not be used in evidence in any proceedings relating to the Contract without the prior written consent of both parties.

I1.9 If the parties fail to reach agreement within 60 days of the Mediator being appointed, or such longer period as may be agreed by the parties, then any dispute or difference may be referred to the courts.

**I2 Arbitration**

I2.1 Any dispute as to the interpretation or application of the Contract other than a matter as to which the decision of HSE shall be final and conclusive and except as may be otherwise provided in the Contract shall be referred to the arbitration of two persons, one to be appointed by HSE and one by the Contractor, or their Umpire, in accordance with the provisions of the Arbitration Act 1950, 1975, 1979 and 1996 or any statutory modification or re-enactment thereof.

I2.2 Any costs incurred as a result of enforcing Condition I2.1 above shall be decided at the sole discretion of the agreed arbitrator. Such costs shall be in full and final settlement of all disputes, howsoever arising, whether current or in the future, between HSE and the Contractor.

I2.3 Where it is considered appropriate, subject to the agreement of both parties, alternative methods of dispute resolution shall be considered including adjudication and mediation.

**I3 Governing Law**

I3.1 This Contract shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with English law and the Parties submit to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of England and Wales.

**Schedule C**

**SCHEDULE OF PROCESSING PERSONAL DATA AND DATA SUBJECTS**

This Schedule shall be completed by the Controller, who may take account of the view of the Processors, however the final decision as to the content of this Schedule shall be with the Controller at its absolute discretion.

1. The contact details of the Controller’s Data Protection Officer are : Jane Cloherty, [jane.cloherty@hse.gov.uk](mailto:jane.cloherty@hse.gov.uk)
2. The contact details of the Processor’s Data Protection Officer are : insert contact details
3. The Processor shall comply with any further written instructions with respect to processing by the Controller.
4. Any such further instructions shall be incorporated into this Schedule.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Description** | **Details** |
| Identity of the Controller and Processor | The Parties acknowledge that for the purpose of the Data Protection Legislation, the Customer is the Controller and the Contractor is the Processor in accordance with Clause 1.1 |
| Subject matter of the processing | *Individuals may be approached for market research purposes and personal details of participants may be collected and sued for these purposes.* |
| Duration of the  processing | *As per Contract dates* |
| Nature and purposes of the processing | *The contract details of Contractor and HSE staff will be used to enable the management of the Contract. The Contractor may obtain the contact details of individuals that we be interviewed for research purposes. This may be held electronically by the Contractor.* |
| Type of Personal Data | *This could potentially include: names, personal and business email addresses, location and the company they are employed by.* |
| Categories of Data Subject | *HSE and Contractor staff (including volunteers, agents, and temporary workers), customers/clients, suppliers* |
| Plan for return and destruction of the data once the processing is complete  UNLESS requirement under union or member state law to preserve that type of data | *Data supplied by HSE should be deleted and/or destroyed with 3 months of the Contract end date.* |

**Annex 1**

**CONTACT LIST**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| HSE Contacts | **Contractor Contacts** |
| **Contractual Queries** | |
| Health & Safety Executive  Procurement Unit  Building 2.3  Redgrave Court  Merton Road  Bootle  Merseyside  L20 7HS    Tel :  e-mail : |  |
| **Contract Managers / Technical Queries** | |
| Health & Safety Executive  HSE Science and Research Centre  Harpur Hill  Buxton  Derbyshire  SK17 9JN    Tel :  e-mail : |  |

**Annex 2**

**HSE uk Travel and Subsistence Rates**

|  |
| --- |
| **Car Mileage Rates** (for using your own vehicle) – All engine types and sizes  Up to 10,000 mile per financial year 45p per mile  Over 10,000 miles per financial year 25p per mile  NB: Your vehicle must be insured for Business Use |
| **Public Transport Fares**  Second Class Rail travel, Air fares (within UK only), Bus fares etc will be payable at cost on production of receipts, provided that the most economical means of transport has been used. |

**Subsistence rates**

All receipts **must** be retained to support your claim.

|  |
| --- |
| **Day Subsistence**  More than 5 hours and up to 10 hours Actual costs up to £6.65  More than 10 hours and up to 12 hours Actual costs up to £11.00  More than 12 hours Actual costs up to £17.65 |
| **Night Subsistence**  **Booked via HSE Accommodation Booking Agency** :  The 24 hour overnight subsistence allowance consists of 2 components :  Meal One Actual costs up to £6.65  Meal Two Actual costs up to £16.55  This is payable as a “24 hour” rate and amounts incurred over any individual component will not be reimbursed by HSE. The rates are agreed with HMRC to obtain dispensation from tax liability.  **Booked making your own Commercial Arrangements**  Actual cost of bed and breakfast up to a maximum of: £93.00 per night in London  or  £70.00 per night elsewhere |

Rev 01/02/2023